

# POLICY-PAPER

National Taxpayers Union Foundation

Issue #179 • September 14, 2017

# What's the Deal with Base Erosion?

## NTUF Policy Paper #179

By Andrew Wilford, Spencer Woody, and Demian Brady

Overhauling the nation's tax system involves many difficult-to-grasp but important details with a language all their own. Recaptures, subpart F, MACRS ... the list of terms goes on and on. National Taxpayers Union Foundation's (NTUF's) "What's the Deal with Tax Reform?" series is designed to provide non-technical explanations of highly technical tax policy issues – and options for addressing them.

# **Introduction: Base Erosion Explained**

The United States' corporate tax base has been slowly shrinking. Partly because of congressional tinkering with the corporate tax code, and partly because of businesses' responses to what they see as increasingly onerous burdens with the U.S. system, "base erosion" has become a significant concern for policymakers. This is especially the case in light of the consensus among tax experts that the tax base should be as broad as possible, with rates that are as low as possible. In the United States in particular, the fact that this has become an issue is hardly surprising; our corporate tax rate is the third highest in the world, at around 39 percent.<sup>1</sup>

The complexity of the tax code incentivizes corporations to retain armies of tax lawyers and consultants to reduce their tax liabilities below the excessively high statutory rate. NTUF has previously estimated total tax compliance costs to be at least \$262.6 billion, roughly three-quarters of which is not related to 1040 personal tax returns.<sup>2</sup> One of the methods that these tax lawyers and consultants use to reduce their parent corporation's tax liability is to engage in profit-shifting maneuvers that erode the tax base by putting dollars outside the reach of American tax officials.

Any credible tax reform plan must address these issues. Dramatically reducing complexity and lowering punitively high tax rates would effectively diminish the understandable incentive for businesses to engage in complex tactics to minimize their tax burden. Furthermore, reform should encourage multinational corporations to repatriate some of the roughly \$2-3 trillion in profits held overseas.<sup>3</sup>

## **Recent Responses to Base Erosion**

In the absence of congressional action in 2016, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) issued economically harmful regulations aimed at addressing the occurrence of corporate inversions, which involves a U.S.-based business relocating its headquarters overseas so as to subject more of its income to lower foreign tax rates. These overly broad regulations entailed extensive compliance costs and would have further harmed the international competitiveness of American corporations.<sup>4</sup> In response to taxpayer concerns over these burdens, the new administration put a hold on the implementation of these regulations until January of 2019,<sup>5</sup> but they are a reminder of the potential effect of continued congressional neglect of tax base erosion matters.

Nor is the IRS the only organization outside of Congress seeking to address base erosion. Several years ago, the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) began a Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) project. This project eventually culminated in a multinational treaty which aimed to create a certain set of shared standards for enforcement against base erosion across all OECD countries. Though the United States is not currently a signatory, it faces substantial pressure by the OECD to sign on to the treaty. The BEPS multilateral treaty would subject the United States to onerous regulations that would harm American corporations, <sup>6</sup> and would even represent a threat to the private information of American individuals and corporations.<sup>7</sup>

# **Future Policy Options**

All tax systems contain measures to prevent base erosion. While low tax rates ease the problem of leakage of income to other jurisdictions, recent analysis from the Tax Foundation shows that even nations with highly competitive corporate tax policies are concerned with base erosion.<sup>8</sup> The goal of this NTUF report, which is intended to be informational rather than prescriptive, is to examine the most prominent policy options for addressing base erosion and the impact they would have on the economy and the deficit.

The first such plan, the "border adjustment tax" contained in the June 2016 House GOP tax reform blueprint,<sup>9</sup> was the subject of controversy and intense lobbying before ultimately being shelved by congressional leaders. In its absence, several existing proposals reviewed here, including former Congressman Dave Camp's "Option C" plan, will likely get additional scrutiny as legislators proceed with efforts to reform the Tax Code.

## **Overview of Base Erosion Options**

	2016 House Plan	Option C	Option D	Renacci's Plan	Stop Tax Haven Abuse Act
Deemed repatriation	<b>♦</b>	<b>♦</b>		<b>♦</b>	
Shift from global to territorial tax regime	<b>♦</b>	<b>\$</b>	<b>♦</b>	<b>♦</b>	
Cuts to top marginal corporate income tax rate	e 🔷	<b>♦</b>		<b>♦</b>	
Reduction to tax rate for pass-through entities	<b>♦</b>	<b>♦</b>			
Addresses intangible income	<b>♦</b>	<b>♦</b>			
Replaces corporate income tax with VAT				<b>♦</b>	
Simplifies tax code	<b>♦</b>	<b>♦</b>		<b>♦</b>	
Focuses on enforcement over comprehensive refo					<b>♦</b>
Effects	2016 House Plan	Option C	Option D	Renacci's Plan	Stop Tax Haven Abuse Act
GDP growth (over first 10 years)	9.1%	1.3%		5.6%	
Jobs growth (over first 10	1.7 million	685,000		1.9 million	

# **Border Adjustment Option/Destination-Based Cash Flow Tax**

0.7%

\$1.6 billion

4.4%

-\$695 billion

-\$278 billion

7.7%

\$191 billion

The House GOP's "border adjustment tax" would have represented the most significant directional shift in the history of U.S. corporate taxation. Although Republican leaders announced they would "set this policy aside in order to advance tax reform," it is nonetheless valuable to examine its contents to help frame the discussion of other options. 10

In June of 2016, House Republicans released a "blueprint" of their proposed tax plan under a unified Republican government. A notable inclusion in the blueprint was a proposal for a destination-based cash flow tax (DBCFT), a type of border adjustment tax. The House DBCFT would have replaced the current policy of excluding imported business inputs from taxable

years)

Average wage growth (over

first 10 years)

Effect on

deficit (over

first 10 years)

income with an exclusion for costs and sales involving exports. Where companies currently pay taxes on export revenue, they would have instead paid taxes on imports.

Thus, the tax system would have transitioned from taxing domestic production costs (origin-based tax) to taxing domestic consumption (destination-based tax). Corporations would have been able to deduct 100 percent of their overseas income, as part of a transition from a worldwide tax system to a territorial tax system. The current worldwide system taxes income regardless of where it originates. This encourages companies with earnings abroad to stash that income overseas, as profits are only taxed when they are repatriated to the United States.

All other things being equal, a DBCFT would have provided an instant boost to revenue. Since the U.S. is currently running a trade deficit, shifting to a tax that falls upon imports rather than exports broadens the base of taxable corporate income. <sup>13</sup> A DBCFT would also have rendered many profit-shifting techniques currently in use by corporations nonviable. For example, under the current origin-based system, a corporation can adjust the prices of goods and services it charges to subsidiaries, so as to cut tax liabilities. A subsidiary in a lower-tax jurisdiction may have its imports from the U.S. parent company underpriced in order to effectively shift their profits to the lower-tax jurisdiction. Under a DBCFT, tax liability is unaffected by such profit-shifting maneuvers, since tax is due on imports. Because of the effect border adjustment has on profit-shifting techniques, a DBCFT is the simplest and most direct way of addressing base erosion.

The House GOP blueprint would have enacted a retroactive "deemed repatriation" tax on overseas profits at a rate of 8.75 percent for cash and cash equivalents and 3.5 percent for other profits. This one-time tax would have required corporations to repatriate the estimated \$2 trillion in foreign earnings that are held overseas due to current tax rules. <sup>14</sup> In addition, the corporate alternative minimum tax would have been eliminated, along with several other tax deductions. <sup>15</sup>

For any potential DBCFT to be successful, currency markets for the dollar would have to respond as predicted under standard economic theory. On its own (i.e., without other tax reductions) it would negatively affect importers and consumers. In theory, however, a DBCFT would cause the dollar to significantly and rapidly appreciate, which would make it less expensive for domestic companies to import goods (and more expensive for foreign companies to import goods from the United States). Thus, a DBCFT would be, theoretically, trade-neutral because the currency adjustment would offset the negative impacts on consumers.

Not everyone is convinced that this accurately characterizes how an implemented DBCFT would play out.<sup>17</sup> Although a fair amount of previous evidence suggests there would be significant currency adjustment in reaction to a DBCFT,<sup>18</sup> if the dollar does not respond as quickly or fully as anticipated, importers would face heavy taxes on imported goods (under the House

Republican plan the tax would be set at 20 percent). Ultimately, consumers would bear these costs. There are also significant (and under-explored) concerns about whether or not a DBCFT would comply with World Trade Organization (WTO) rules. If WTO found the tax non-compliant, it could threaten a global trade war at a time when trade policy at home is in flux.<sup>19</sup>

For these and other reasons, the border adjustment plan failed to receive adequate congressional support to advance. There were many uncertainties as to how the proposal would function, but its supporters designed it to expand the tax base, disincentivize profit-shifting, and generate revenue that could be used to reduce overall rates.

<u>Impact</u>: The Tax Foundation analyzed the impact of the overall House Republican tax plan, which included a DBCFT.<sup>20</sup>

- Long-term increase of 9.1 percent to GDP, 7.7 percent to average wages, and 1.7 million additional jobs
- Federal deficit would increase by \$191 billion over the first decade after taking into account GDP increases
- After-tax incomes of all taxpayers would increase by 8.4 percent

## Pros

- Renders many profit-shifting techniques and methods of reducing tax liability uneconomic
- Simplifies the tax code by reducing the need for complex countermeasures to prevent base erosion
- Increases revenues by shifting tax to the larger base of imports, thus allowing for steeper rate reductions
- Reduces the short-term deficit impact of tax reform by enacting a deemed repatriation of corporate profits

### Cons

- Under some economists' scenarios, imposes potentially significant burdens on importreliant businesses and consumers
- Relies heavily upon full and immediate currency adjustment, as even slight delays in the response of the dollar's value to the implementation could cause significant disruption
- Risks external factors such as WTO sanctions or retaliatory tariffs

# **Option C**

In February 2014, then-Chairman of the House Ways and Means Committee Dave Camp (R-MI) released H.R. 1, the Tax Reform Act of 2014.<sup>21</sup> At the time, political realities meant that the reform had to be presented as a "discussion draft" to shape and inform the policy debate. Many of the reforms in Option C are similar to those of the House GOP border adjustment plan,<sup>22</sup> and

it is apparent that Option C had a significant influence on the House GOP plan.<sup>23</sup> However, Option C also included a form of foreign minimum tax, a feature that is not in the 2016 House GOP plan.

Like the House GOP plan from 2016, Option C shifts the country towards a territorial tax system, though not completely: there would be a 95 percent deduction on the tax rate corporations must pay on active overseas income. This would effectively translate to a 1.25 percent tax on foreign income. Option C would also enact the same deemed repatriation as the 2016 plan, retroactively taxing cash at 8.75 percent and other profits at 3.5 percent. In contrast to the House GOP plan, Option C would only lower the top marginal income tax rate to 25 percent, rather than 20 percent. <sup>24</sup>

Businesses whose income "passes through" to investors and shareholders where it is subject to taxation would face a lower tax liability under Option C. Under current law, this is often assessed as individual income, potentially incurring the maximum 39.6 percent rate. Option C would lower the top income tax rate on pass-through income from 39.6 to 35 percent. Additionally, domestic manufacturing income would be exempt from the 10 percent surcharge on income over \$400,000, reducing the tax burden for this category of pass-through income to 25 percent.

Option C also includes provisions to address what is known as "subpart F" income. When Controlled Foreign Corporations (CFCs) – foreign corporations with more than 50 percent of stock owned by U.S. citizens – earn income overseas, it is classified as subpart F income.<sup>25</sup> Congress enacted subpart F to prevent U.S. corporations from locating profits in low-tax jurisdictions to avoid U.S. taxes.<sup>26</sup> Under Option C, intangible income, or income derived from intangible assets such as patents, royalties, or trademarks, would be taxed at a 15 percent rate.

Changes to subpart F income rules are also the reason that some are suggesting that Option C includes a foreign minimum tax. Option C would also create a category of subpart F income known as "foreign base company intangible income" (FBCII). FBCII would be subject to either a 15 percent or 25 percent rate, depending on whether it qualifies as foreign-derived adjusted gross income. PricewaterhouseCoopers explains the requirements for income to be considered foreign-derived adjusted gross income, in which case it would be taxed at 15 percent:

- Income earned from "goods sold for use, consumption or disposition located outside the United States," or
- Income earned from "services provided with respect to persons or property located outside the United States."<sup>27</sup>

FCBII that does not qualify as foreign-derived adjusted gross income would be taxed at the full 25 percent corporate rate. Note that any income taxed overseas would still be deducted under this proposal. FCBII that is already taxed at a foreign effective tax rate (ETR) of 15 percent or higher

would be exempted from this tax, while income taxed at a foreign ETR of less than 15 percent would be deducted from U.S. tax liability.<sup>28</sup>

Option C would also make "look-through rules" permanent. Look-through rules were instituted on a temporary basis in order to ensure that CFCs were able to move income through foreign subsidiaries for legitimate business needs without incurring subpart F tax liability.<sup>29</sup>

Option C would also include significant alterations to other sections of the tax code. Much like the House GOP proposal, the tax code for individuals would be overhauled, and any energy-related tax credits and deductions would be eliminated.

<u>Impact</u>: The Tax Foundation has also analyzed the effect of Option C. Their analysis is heavily weighted by Option C's inclusion of rules that would change the current depreciation regime, which is unrelated to tax base erosion. Tax Foundation did include an estimate assuming the depreciation regime remains unchanged, which is what is used for the below statistics.<sup>30</sup>

- Long-term increase of 1.3 percent to GDP, 0.7 percent to average wages, and 685,000 additional jobs
- Federal deficit would decrease by \$1.6 billion over the first decade after taking into account GDP increases

### Pros

- Comes close to a shift to a territorial tax system, and addresses issues with subpart F and pass-through income rules
- Includes provisions to address base erosion such as the deemed repatriation, reduction in corporate taxes, as well as intangible income

## Cons

- Does not reduce complexity as much as some other proposals
- Does not completely shift the United States to a territorial tax system
- Tax rate reduction for intangible income exports could potentially be seen as an export incentive and would therefore be in violation of international trade agreements; could incur sanctions or retaliatory tariffs<sup>31</sup>

# **Option D**

Option D is not one of the alternatives presented by Chairman Camp in his 2011 discussion draft,<sup>32</sup> but rather a modified version of Option C developed by a group of companies. Many of the same elements of Option C are included in Option D, and both options move the current tax system in the general direction of a territorial tax system. Option D does this to a lesser extent than Option C by tiering the deduction received on foreign overseas income.<sup>33</sup>

Under Option D, the deduction that a controlled foreign corporation receives would depend on the ETR levied on it. If the CFC is subjected to:

- A 15 percent or higher foreign ETR, then they receive the 95 percent deduction and a tax on repatriation of foreign earnings of 1.25 percent;<sup>34</sup>
- Between a 14.9 percent and 7.5 percent foreign ETR, then they receive an 85 percent deduction, for an effective rate of 3.75 percent;
- A foreign ETR of less than 7.5 percent, then they receive a 75 percent deduction and a rate of 6.25 percent;
- A foreign ETR less than 7.5 percent and is domiciled in a country that does not have a tax relationship with the United States they will receive only a 60 percent deduction and a rate of 10 percent.

Repatriation taxes would also be tied to foreign ETRs. Corporations with a foreign ETR between 15 and 7.5 percent would have a 3.75 percent repatriation tax rate, while those below 7.5 percent would face a 6.25 repatriation tax rate.

<u>Impact</u>: Option D is not a comprehensive tax reform plan, but merely a modification to the repatriation rates enumerated in Option C. It can be assumed that the impact of Option D would be similar to that of Option C, albeit with marginally higher revenues and marginally lower levels of GDP and wage growth.

### Pros:

• Decreases incentives to locate profits in low-tax jurisdictions by tying repatriation tax rates to foreign effective tax rates

## Cons:

• Taxes are higher, economic growth is lower than in Option C

# Rep. Renacci's Option

In early 2016, James Renacci (OH-16) released a discussion draft that presented an option to address tax base erosion.<sup>35</sup> Rep. Renacci's proposal overhauls the American tax regime, replacing the current corporate tax with a value-added tax (VAT).

Renacci's proposal is a comprehensive tax reform plan, and includes significant changes to income taxes. It also alters exemptions, eliminates the alternative minimum tax, and removes all deductions except for the mortgage interest deduction and charitable deduction.

In terms of addressing base erosion, Renacci's plan makes significant changes to U.S. taxation of businesses.<sup>36</sup> While all OECD nations with VAT also have a separate tax on corporate income,

under Renacci's proposal, the corporate income tax would be eliminated completely. The plan also includes a deemed repatriation of corporate profits at a rate of 8.75 percent for cash, and 3.5 percent for other profits.

The corporate tax would be replaced by a 7 percent VAT, a form of territorial taxation that places a tax on each stage of production where value is added. A VAT is charged on all the supplies purchased within the country to make a final product as well as the sale of the final product. However, the cost of the supplies already taxed along the way is deducted from the tax on the sale of the final product.

Advocates of a VAT point to potential economic growth, as many models find them to be less damaging to the economy than other taxes that generate similar amounts of revenue. Opponents, meanwhile, claim that a VAT would disproportionately affect low-income earners since it operates in a manner similar to a sales tax. However, after taking into account changes to the individual tax code (the plan "reduces individual rates across the board and simplifies the individual tax system for all filers"<sup>37</sup>) and economic growth, the Tax Foundation estimates an after-tax increase to average income of 4.4 percent after accounting for GDP growth and changes to individual tax rates, with the more substantial income increases coming for lower-income earners.

Another concern is that implementation and enforcement of a VAT is complex and contains significant compliance and administrative costs.<sup>38</sup> Implementing a VAT could simply result in replacing one complex and costly form of taxation with another; one study even found that a VAT can be more difficult for corporations to comply with than a tax on profits.<sup>39</sup> Congress must weigh these concerns in attempting to modernize and simplify the tax code.

Impact: The Tax Foundation has modeled the economic impact of this plan.

- Long-term increase of 5.6 percent to GDP, 4.7 percent to average wages, and 1.9 million additional jobs
- Federal deficit would decrease by \$695 billion over the first decade after taking into account GDP increases
- After-tax incomes of all taxpayers would increase by 4.4 percent

## Pros

- Changes to the individual tax code would ensure that low-income Americans are not negatively affected by the regressivity of a VAT
- Tax code simplified through the elimination of most deductions, increasing fairness

#### Cons

- Without constitutional safeguards, the repealed corporate profit tax could be resurrected alongside a VAT
- Can present significant compliance and complexity burdens

# **Stop Tax Haven Abuse Act**

Democrats have introduced the Stop Tax Haven Abuse Act (STHAA) in each Congress since the 110th Congress (2007-2008). 40 In general, the STHAA represents a different approach to addressing tax base erosion than the other options discussed in this report. Whereas other proposals plan to deal with base erosion by incentivizing corporations to return profits to the United States and fundamentally altering the tax system to discourage corporate profit-shifting, the STHAA focuses more on increasing enforcement through the existing tax system.

One major provision of the STHAA would shift the way civil courts handle overseas accounts. Instead of requiring the IRS to prove that Americans (and "U.S. persons," a legal term referring not only to citizens, but also to certain nonresident individuals, estates, trusts, corporations, and partnerships) with accounts in certain financial institutions<sup>41</sup> owe taxes, the account holder must instead prove that he or she does *not* owe tax. This would make it easier for the IRS to win such cases, and increase taxable revenue. Reporting requirements for these individuals would also be strengthened.<sup>42</sup>

The STHAA would make it easier for the IRS to issue "John Doe summons," or summons in which the IRS is unaware of the taxpayers' names and requires approval from the courts to serve the summons. It would also classify any firm that is either publicly traded or holds assets over \$50 million as a U.S. corporation, and subject it to U.S. corporate tax. Subsidiaries of multinational corporations would not be included in this provision, but hedge funds will. Hedge funds, which often include U.S. tax-exempt investor entities such as charities and pension funds, would be heavily damaged by this proposal.<sup>43</sup>

The STHAA would also crack down on tax shelters by creating a procedure through which investigators could regulate them. These regulations would include improving the gathering and reporting of information to detect suspicious tax-related activity, preventing firms from charging fees based on tax deductions, and increasing communication between enforcement agencies. STHAA would also increase penalties for all forms of tax haven abuse.<sup>44</sup>

<u>Impact</u>: The Joint Committee on Taxation analyzed a previous version of the STHAA in 2015, and determined that it would raise \$278 billion over ten years.<sup>45</sup> On the other hand, the economy may be damaged by policies which hurt investment vehicles such as hedge funds.

### **Pros**

 Would likely reduce the incidence of tax evasion and force some corporations out of profit-shifting schemes

# Cons

- Presumption of guilt in terms of non-FATCA-compliant accounts would make it hard for taxpayers to appeal their case before the courts
- Hedge funds would be damaged by provisions intended to target shell corporations
- Reform would not encourage U.S. multinationals which have shifted headquarters to move back to the United States; would more likely encourage many to leave

## **Conclusion**

Though the DBCFT seems to no longer be politically feasible, several possible options remain before Congress to address tax base erosion. Lawmakers must decide for themselves on the merits of each of these proposals, but the need for reform is clear. Congress cannot wait for bureaucrats to try to step in and solve the problem through administrative fiat or regulation; policymakers must be proactive and enact reforms that are conducive to expanding businesses, growing the economy, and thereby, addressing the deficit. As former Treasury Secretary William E. Simon once said, "the nation ought to have a tax system that looks like someone designed it on purpose."

#### **About the Authors**

Andrew Wilford is an Associate Policy Analyst for NTUF, the research and educational affiliate of the National Taxpayers Union.

Spencer Woody is a former Associate Policy Analyst for NTUF.

Demian Brady is Director of Research for NTUF.

### **Notes**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Pomerleau, Kyle and Potosky, Emily, *Corporate Income Tax Rates around the World*, 2016, Tax Foundation, August 18, 2016. <a href="https://taxfoundation.org/corporate-income-tax-rates-around-world-2016/">https://taxfoundation.org/corporate-income-tax-rates-around-world-2016/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Brady, Demian, *Tax Code Complexity 2017: Tax Complexity 2017: As the Burden Grows, Taxpayers' Patience Shrinks*, National Taxpayers Union Foundation, April 12, 2017. <a href="http://www.ntu.org/foundation/detail/tax-complexity-2017">http://www.ntu.org/foundation/detail/tax-complexity-2017</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Sommer, Jeff, "A Stranded \$2 Trillion Overseas Stash Gets Closer to Coming Home," *New York Times*, November 4, 2017. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2016/11/06/your-money/strategies-corporate-cash-repatriation-bipartisan-consensuss.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2016/11/06/your-money/strategies-corporate-cash-repatriation-bipartisan-consensuss.html</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Sepp, Pete and Arnold, Brandon, *NTU Comments on Burdensome New IRS Regulations*, National Taxpayers Union, July 7, 2016. <a href="http://www.ntu.org/governmentbytes/detail/ntu-comments-on-burdensome-new-irs-regulations">http://www.ntu.org/governmentbytes/detail/ntu-comments-on-burdensome-new-irs-regulations</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Sherman & Sterling LLP, "One-Year Delay to the Application of Section 385 Documentation Rules," *JD Supra*, July 31, 2017. <a href="http://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/one-year-delay-to-the-application-of-62893/">http://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/one-year-delay-to-the-application-of-62893/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Hearing Before the Subcommittee on Tax Policy of the Committee on Ways and Means, Subcommittee on Tax Policy of the Committee on Ways and Means, December 1, 2015. <a href="https://waysandmeans.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/20151201TP-Transcript.pdf">https://waysandmeans.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/20151201TP-Transcript.pdf</a>

http://www.heritage.org/taxes/report/two-little-known-tax-treaties-will-lead-substantially-more-identity-theft-crime

Pomerleau, Kyle and Jahnsen, Kari, *Designing a Territorial Tax System: A Review of OECD Systems*, Tax

Foundation, August 1, 2017. https://taxfoundation.org/territorial-tax-system-oecd-review/

<sup>9</sup> A Better Way: Our Vision for a Confident America, House Speaker's Office, June 24, 2016. https://abetterway.speaker.gov/assets/pdf/ABetterWay-Tax-PolicyPaper.pdf

<sup>10</sup> *Joint Statement on Tax Reform*, Office of the Press Secretary, July 27, 2017. <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/07/27/joint-statement-tax-reform">https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/07/27/joint-statement-tax-reform</a>

<sup>11</sup> Pomerleau, Kyle, *Understanding the House GOP's Border Adjustment*, Tax Foundation, February 27, 2017. https://taxfoundation.org/understanding-house-gop-border-adjustment/

<sup>12</sup> For more information on the differences between a territorial and worldwide tax system, see <a href="https://www.rpc.senate.gov/policy-papers/territorial-vs-worldwide-taxation">https://www.rpc.senate.gov/policy-papers/territorial-vs-worldwide-taxation</a>

<sup>13</sup> Pomerleau, Understanding the House GOP's Border Adjustment.

<sup>14</sup> Huang, Chye-Ching, *Three Types of "Repatriation Tax" on Overseas Profits: Understanding the Differences*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, October 7, 2016. <a href="https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/three-types-of-repatriation-tax-on-overseas-profits-understanding-the">https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/three-types-of-repatriation-tax-on-overseas-profits-understanding-the</a>

<sup>15</sup> Pomerleau, Kyle, *Details and Analysis of the 2016 House Republican Tax Reform Plan*, Tax Foundation, July 5, 2016. <a href="https://taxfoundation.org/details-and-analysis-2016-house-republican-tax-reform-plan/">https://taxfoundation.org/details-and-analysis-2016-house-republican-tax-reform-plan/</a>

<sup>16</sup> Gray, Gordon, *Tax Topics: Border-Adjustments and Importing Firms*, American Action Forum, January 25, 2017. <a href="https://www.americanactionforum.org/research/tax-topics-border-adjustments-importing-firms/">https://www.americanactionforum.org/research/tax-topics-border-adjustments-importing-firms/</a>

<sup>17</sup> Fichtner, Jason J., De Rugy, Veronique and Michel, Adam N., *Border Tax Adjustments: What We Know (Not Much) and What We Don't (All the Rest)*, February 2017. <a href="https://www.mercatus.org/system/files/fichtner-border-tax-adjustments-brief-v1.pdf">https://www.mercatus.org/system/files/fichtner-border-tax-adjustments-brief-v1.pdf</a>

<sup>18</sup> Driessen, Grant A. and Keightley, Mark P., *Border-Adjusted Consumption Taxes and Exchange Rate Movements: Theory and Evidence*, Congressional Research Service, April 18, 2017. <a href="http://fedweb.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/CRS-Border-Adjusted-Consumption-Taxes.pdf">http://fedweb.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/CRS-Border-Adjusted-Consumption-Taxes.pdf</a>

<sup>19</sup> National Taxpayers Union et. al., *NTU and Free-Market Coalition Urge Trump Administration to Strengthen NAFTA*, May 19, 2017. <a href="http://www.ntu.org/governmentbytes/detail/ntu-and-free-market-coalition-urge-trump-administration-to-strengthen-nafta">http://www.ntu.org/governmentbytes/detail/ntu-and-free-market-coalition-urge-trump-administration-to-strengthen-nafta</a>

<sup>20</sup> The below statistics represent the effect of the entire House Republican tax plan, including changes to individual income taxes and other tax provisions unrelated to corporate taxation. For the complete analysis and a more detailed breakdown, see <a href="https://taxfoundation.org/details-and-analysis-2016-house-republican-tax-reform-plan/">https://taxfoundation.org/details-and-analysis-2016-house-republican-tax-reform-plan/</a>.

<sup>21</sup> H.R. 1, Tax Reform Act of 2014, introduced December 10, 2014. <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/113th-congress/house-bill/1">https://www.congress.gov/bill/113th-congress/house-bill/1</a>

<sup>22</sup> House Committee on Ways and Means, *Tax Reform Act of 2014 Discussion Draft*, February 2014. https://waysandmeans.house.gov/UploadedFiles/Ways and Means Section by Section Summary FINAL 022614 <a href="https://pdf">.pdf</a>

<sup>23</sup> Option C is known as such because it is the third of three options for addressing base erosion he proposed for discussion in 2011. Because Chairman Camp eventually went forward with Option C, this is the only one discussed here. For more information on Options A and B, see

 $\underline{http://www.taxhistory.org/www/features.nsf/Articles/499620F25830720185257B550046CC6F?OpenDocument.}$ 

<sup>24</sup> Pomerleau, Kyle and Lundeen, Andrew, *The Basics of Chairman Camp's Tax Reform Plan*, Tax Foundation, February 26, 2014. <a href="https://taxfoundation.org/basics-chairman-camp-s-tax-reform-plan/">https://taxfoundation.org/basics-chairman-camp-s-tax-reform-plan/</a>

<sup>25</sup> Mitchel, Andrew and Dunn, Ryan E., "Subpart F Income," *International Tax Blog*, November 14, 2011. http://intltax.typepad.com/intltax\_blog/2011/11/subpart-f-income.html

<sup>26</sup> For an example of how this works, see http://thismatter.com/money/tax/subpart-f-income.htm.

<sup>27</sup> PWC, 2014 Camp discussion draft changes previously proposed international tax regime, March 11, 2014. http://www.pwc.com/us/en/tax-services/publications/insights/assets/pwc-camp-draft-changes-previously-proposed-international-tax-regime.pdf

<sup>28</sup> Ferrell, Kathleen L., Curran, William A., and McGinnis, "Anne E., Foreign Minimum Tax: A Primer," *Tax Reform and Transition*, August 10, 2017. <a href="https://www.taxreformandtransition.com/2017/08/foreign-minimum-tax-a-primer/">https://www.taxreformandtransition.com/2017/08/foreign-minimum-tax-a-primer/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Burton, David, *Two Little Known Tax Treaties Will Lead to Substantially More Identity Theft, Crime, Industrial Espionage, and Suppression of Political Dissidents*, The Heritage Foundation, December 21, 2015. http://www.heritage.org/taxes/report/two-little-known-tax-treaties-will-lead-substantially-more-identity-theft-crim

https://waysandmeans.house.gov/UploadedFiles/Proctor\_and\_Gamble\_FC42612.pdf

- <sup>30</sup> Entin, Stephen J., Schuyler, Michael and McBride, William, *An Economic Analysis of The Camp Tax Reform Discussion Draft*, Tax Foundation, May 14, 2014. <a href="https://taxfoundation.org/economic-analysis-camp-tax-reform-discussion-draft/">https://taxfoundation.org/economic-analysis-camp-tax-reform-discussion-draft/</a>
- <sup>31</sup> Velarde, Andrew and Sapirie, Marie, "U.S. House Tax Reform Plan Would Offer Dividend Exemption for Foreign Earnings," *Tax Analysts*, February 24, 2014. <a href="http://www.taxanalysts.org/content/us-house-tax-reform-plan-would-offer-dividend-exemption-foreign-earnings">http://www.taxanalysts.org/content/us-house-tax-reform-plan-would-offer-dividend-exemption-foreign-earnings</a>
- <sup>32</sup> Camp, David, *Ways and Means Discussion Draft*, House Committee on Ways and Means, October 26, 2011. https://waysandmeans.house.gov/UploadedFiles/Discussion Draft.pdf
- <sup>33</sup> Sullivan, Martin A., "Economic Analysis: Designing Anti-Base-Erosion Rules," *Tax Analysts*, April 22, 2013. http://www.taxhistory.org/www/features.nsf/Articles/499620F25830720185257B550046CC6F?OpenDocument
- <sup>34</sup> This rate assumes the corporate tax is lowered to the same levels as in Option C, or 25 percent. In other words, 95 percent of foreign earnings are deducted from a CFC's tax liability, while the remaining 5 percent are taxed at the 25 percent tax rate for an effective tax rate of 1.25 percent.
- <sup>35</sup> Renacci, Jim, *Simplifying America's Tax System*, July 2016. <a href="http://renacci.house.gov/\_cache/files/7eeb81fe-f245-42c0-8de4-055ebf4c12e9/sats-white-paper.pdf">http://renacci.house.gov/\_cache/files/7eeb81fe-f245-42c0-8de4-055ebf4c12e9/sats-white-paper.pdf</a>
- Greenberg, Scott and Pomerleau, Kyle, *Details and Analysis of Rep. Jim Renacci's Tax Reform Proposal*, Tax Foundation, July 2016. <a href="https://taxfoundation.org/details-and-analysis-rep-jim-renacci-s-tax-reform-proposal/">https://taxfoundation.org/details-and-analysis-rep-jim-renacci-s-tax-reform-proposal/</a>
  <sup>37</sup> Renacci, *op. cit.*, p. 5.
- <sup>38</sup> Holcombe, Randall G., *The Value-Added Tax: Too Costly for America*, Mercatus Center, June 2010. https://www.mercatus.org/system/files/VAT.Holcombe.pdf
- <sup>39</sup> Symons, Susan, Howlett, Neville, and Alcantara, Katia Ramirez, *The impact of VAT compliance on business*, September 2010. https://www.pwc.com/gx/en/tax/pdf/impact-of-vat.pdf
- <sup>40</sup> H.R. 1932, Stop Tax Haven Abuse Act, introduced April 5, 2017. <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/1932">https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/1932</a>
- <sup>41</sup> Such institutions would be those that are not certified with the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA), a controversial law enacted in 2010 but since delayed in its implementation owing to numerous concerns over its practical impact.
- <sup>42</sup> Gravelle, Jane G., *Tax Havens: International Tax Avoidance and Evasion*, Congressional Research Service, January 15, 2015. <a href="https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R40623.pdf">https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R40623.pdf</a>
- <sup>43</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>44</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>45</sup> Joint Committee on Taxation, *Summary of Tax Haven Abuse Act*, 2015. https://www.whitehouse.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Stop%20Tax%20Haven%20Abuse%20Act%20Summary\_2015.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Noren, David G., *The Subpart F "Look-Through" Rule of Section 954(c)(6): Tax Policy Considerations*, House Ways and Means Committee, April 2012.